
September 27, 2018

Board of Selectmen:
84 Main Street
Tamworth, NH 03886

To the Board of Selectmen,

We would like to thank you for the opportunity to provide you with a study/cost analysis 
of the Tamworth Recreation Department.  We would like to be on the October 4th meeting 
agenda to answer any questions you may have.

Sincerely,

Recreation Advisory Committee

Casslyn Cook, Chairperson
Deb Maille
Jessica Perkins
Ann McGarity
Jim Hidden



History of the Tamworth Recreation Department 

The Tamworth Recreation Program is celebrating its 50th anniversary, from the 1968 Tamworth 
Town Report it states:

“Tamworth Summer Enrichment Program - During the early months of 1968 a group of 
interested Tamworth citizens met to discuss the possibilities of a Summer Program for the 

children. This program could offer opportunities to participate actively in Sports and the Arts.”

In 2017 the appointed Budget Committee recommended that the Selectmen do a cost versus 
revenue study on the Park and Recreation department to determine the true impact to the Town 
tax rate.

On June 5th, 2018 the Board of Selectmen charged the Recreation Advisory Committee with the 
following:

“The purpose of the Recreation Advisory Committee is to find out what exists now for 
activities and do a cost analysis of trips and programs. Make recommendations to the 
Recreation Director and Board of Selectmen regarding recreational activities, policies, 
programs, and projects relating to recreational facilities.”

This report contains information for the following:

Sports programs for Tamworth Children

Summer Recreation program

Field trip participation summary 2015 - 2018

2015, 2016, 2017 & 2018 Summer Rec. children/chaperone 

Adult Trips/Programs

Recreation Director Weekly Time Sheet Analysis

Survey Results

Policies/Grants/Fundraising

Communication/Advertisement

Something new for children in Tamworth

List of other Recreation departments researched



The Recreation Department Advisory Committee requested information from the Recreation 
Director (see attached question sheets)

Sports Programs for Tamworth Children

Information on sports programs provided by the Recreation Director. These were offered in 
2015, 2016 and 2017. They include:

Soccer                                                          Softball

Grade K - 2                                                    Grade 4 - 6
Grade 3 - 4
Grade 5 - 6

Basketball                                                    T-Ball

Grade K - 2                                                    Ages 4, 5 and 6
Grade 3 -4 girls
Grade 5 - 6 girls
Grade 3 - 4 boys
Grade 5 - 6 boys

These involve kids in grade K - 6 with a $10.00 registration fee. All Coaches are volunteers.

Currently there are no volunteer forms used by the Recreation Department. An email request to 
the Town Administrator on June 20, 2018 for a list of people that the Town has paid to have 
background checks done for 2015, 2016 and 2017, no information has been provided, so it is 
not included in the report.

At the Selectmen’s meeting on June 14, 2018, Selectmen Farnum asked if there was any type 
of manual or policy? The Rec Director stated “I do not, no but I can put one together”.  The 
Recreation Advisory Committee requested policy information and no information has been 
provided, so it is not included in the report.



Summer Program

Attendance for the Summer Program:

2015 - 81 children *

2016 - 83 children *

2017 - 81 children *          (* from Recreation Director)

2018 - 45 children   ~~ number obtained from the attendance sheets

The summer program runs for 5 weeks during July and August. The summer program consists 
of weekly field trips and time spent at the school earmarked for different ages.
 
While at the school  activities include: kick ball, basketball, field day, swimming, bingo, tennis, 
whiffle ball, movies, playground, 4 square and dodge ball.

There is a $10.00 registration fee for the summer program. T-Shirts are provided to each child 
who registers.

There is a cost for the field trips ranging from $10.00 - $20.00 for each child.

On page 2 of 4 of the Questions for the Recreation Director “Attach copies of summer help 
training certificates”. No information has been provided, so it is not included in the report.

The Recreation Department has not retained any detailed information on summer programs 
prior to 2018.

The Recreation Director is also the Athletic Director at the K.A. Brett School (job description 
attached)



Field Trip Participation Summary

2015 summer program enrollment was 81 children. There were 13 field 
trips. The maximum number of children that participated was 54 and the 
minimum was 21. With an average of 33 children participating.

2016 summer program enrollment was 83 children. There were 15 field 
trips. The maximum number of children that participated was 51 and the 
minimum was 15. With an average of 32 children participating.

2017 summer program enrollment was 81 children. There were 12 field 
trips. The maximum number of children that participated was 39 and the 
minimum was 2. With an average of 24 children participating.

2018 summer program enrollment was 45 children. There were 13 field 
trips. The maximum number of children that participated was 32 and the 
minimum was 8. With an average of 17 children participating.



2015 Summer Rec. Programs Children/Chaperone

Trip Location Children present # of Chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Arethusa Falls 33 children 2 chaperones

Fun in town ???? 2 chaperones

Storyland 45 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Hike 28 children 3 chaperones

Fun in town ???? 2 chaperones

Mt. Cranmore 42 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 4 chaperones

Wildcat zip line 25 children 3 chaperones

Sea Dogs 39 children 4 chaperones

Clarks Trained Bears 28 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 21 children 2 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 24 children 2 chaperones

Whales Tale 54 children 4 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Blitz Air Park 43 children 4 chaperones

Fun Town 24 children 2 chaperones

Bowling/Mini golf 26 children 3 chaperones



2016 Sumer Rec. Programs Children/Chaperone

Trip Location Children present # of Chaperones

School ???? 1 chaperone

Story Land 47 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Aqua Boggan 28 children 3 chaperones

Flume & Library 24 children 2 chaperones

Blitz Air Park 46 children 4 chaperones

School ???? 5 chaperones

Lost River 21 children 4 chaperones

Bowling & Tin Mtn 25 children 5 chaperones

Mt. Cranmore 48 children 4 chaperones

Hike 15 children 4 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 28 children 2 chaperones

Sea Dogs 36 children 5 chaperones

Clark’s Trained Bears 23 children 5 chaperones

School ???? 4 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 28 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 2 chaperones

Whale’s Tale 51 children 5 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Wallis Sands 41 children 5 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Fun Town 26 children 1 chaperone



2017 Summer Rec. Programs Children/Chaperone

Trip Location Children Present # of Chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Bowling/Mini Golf 21 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 11 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Blitz Air Park 32 children 3 chaperones

Sea Dogs 30 children 4 chaperones

Aqua Boggan 12 children 6 chaperones

School ???? 4 chaperones

Bowling/Library 18 children 3 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Wallis Sands 31 children 6 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Swim/Library 2 children 3 chaperones

Story Land 33 children 5 chaperones

Whale’s Tale 39 children 5 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 20 children 4 chaperones

Fun Town 34 Children 4 chaperones

Clark’s Trained Bears ???? 2 chaperones



2018 Summer Rec. Program children/Chaperone

Trip Location Children Present # of Chaperones

School 18 children 3 chaperones

Lost River 8 children 3 chaperones

School 17 children 3 chaperones

Story Land 26 children 5 chaperones

School 14 children 3 chaperones

Smitty’s Cinema 11 children 3 chaperones

Bowling 15 children 3 chaperones

Aqua Boggan 32 children 5 chaperones

School 14 children 3 chaperones

Bowling/school 10 children 3 chaperones

Sea Dogs 19 children 4 chaperones

Blitz Air Park 25 children 3 chaperones

School 9 children 3 chaperones

School 10 children 3 chaperones

Smitty's Cinema 10 children 3 chaperones

Whale’s Tale 30 children 4 chaperones

School ???? 3 chaperones

Wallis Sands 15 children 4 chaperones

Clark’s Trained Bears 10 children 3 chaperones

Fun Town 16 children 2 chaperones



Adult Trips

Boston Flower Show

Recreation Director numbers in parentheses 

Actual number was from Cash Receipt details for charge code R-TRP

Our estimate shows a loss of $5745.00 for the 4 years shown for the Boston Flower show trip. 
Financial records for the Recreation Department are not detailed and sometimes summer 
program trip expenses are added to adult recreation trip line. 
The revenue for tickets sold does not match the Recreation Director’s number for people 
attending.

2015 (25) 

2016 (20)

2017 (20) Actual 10

2018 actual 10

0 750 1500 2250 3000

revenue expenses



Magic of Christmas

A loss of $1090.00 for 2017 Magic of Christmas trip.

revenue $375

bus rental $790

tickets purchased $675

0 200 400 600 800

2017 15 tickets sold



Adult Recreation Programs/Sports

At the Tamworth Town House adult activities include TaiChi, Living Strong and Aerobic exercise 
classes.  No written agreements with any of the instructors were provided, so it was not included  
in this report.
 
The Recreation Department did not provide sign up forms for these activities, so it was not 
included in this report

Sports Activities include Basketball, unified basketball and pickle ball

None of these activities provide any revenue to the Recreation Department.

2018 numbers for Living Strong 3 people, Aerobics 2 people and TaiChi 5 people, based on sign 
in sheet provided by The Friends of the Town House

2015  Rec. Programs 2016 Rec. Programs 2017 Rec. Programs

TaiChi 15 people 15 people 15 people

Living Strong 3 - 6 people 3 - 6 people 3 - 6 people

Aerobics 3 - 5 people 3 - 5 people 3 - 5 people

Adult Basketball 10 people 10 people 10 people

Unified Basketball 12 people

Pickle Ball 6 people



Recreation Director Weekly Time Sheet Analysis 
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 Tamworth Recreation Committee 

Survey Results 

2018



 

Question 1. How do you usually hear about Recreation Programs? 
 

WORD OF MOUTH.…………………………………………..134 

FLYERS THROUGH THE SCHOOL………………………….51 

NEWSPAPER………………………..……………………………..38 

SIGNES/POSTERS……………………………………….………..34 

REC DEPT FACEBOOK…………………………………………..24 

TOWN WEBSITE……………………………………………………23 

DON’T HEAR ANYTHING ABOUT REC DEPT…….……..21 

TAMWORTH EXCHANGE ……………………………………..16 

OTHER………………………………………………………….………14 

REC DIRECTOR……………………………………………..…………4  

POST OFFICE……………………………………………..…………...2 

FACEBOOK……………………………………………………………...2 

SELECTMEN’S MEENTINGS………………………………………1 

 

Written comments 

Do you put notices on the Tamworth Exchange? 

Never heard of rec until my kids entered public school at Brett, not familiar with what they offered 

School news letter 

Searched it out on my own 

Ask "is there?" questions 

At Election 

Communication is horrible 

Complaints 

Would like it to be more (Facebook) 

Not much ever put out 

Kids participated 

Never knew what's going on 

 

 

 



Question 2.  

What programs would you like to see offered by the Rec Department? 

 

Comments have been grouped by 

A: General Comments 

B: Children Activities  

C: Adult Activities 

A: General Comments 

love the trips offered but the daily programs do not hold the interest of my child, perhaps crafts or games 

(other than basketball) 

Get a New Director 

More, any new Programs, something new, more sports and outings for after school 

Teens need activates in town to stay out of trouble.  

Day trips for all ages 

Summer enrichment always a winner, summer program use more local facilities 

Current programs are good 

Exercise classes for various age groups/abilities, swimming pool, youth center of some sort,  

fix up Rec field so it looks appropriate, fields/parks for public use convenient, in town basketball, 

It is unfortunate this survey is prompted by personal agendas! Reward Parker for his hard work of over 25 

years!! 

more vibrant 4th of July in the village, getting kids involved in parades, July 4th sack races,3-legged races, 

watermelon seed spitting contest, more of these 

Summer program is so limited. Other Towns have full day flourishing summer rec programs ours is so limited 

by age & activity. Our rec program very disappointing, the rec department is extremely lacking I would like to 

see more programs 

Continue exercise classes, (strong living and aerobics), Continuation of athletics 

Cultural programs sponsored by area, definitely more arts, (lectures, tutorials, etc...), Remick farm, meals on 

wheels 

More participation from children and Parents,   

elderly other than Flower show, Programs other than sports,  

Programs for teens, kids, adults, that are creative, participatory, community building. Inc. multi age, art, 

movement indoors/outdoors, Community outreach,  



more conservation related activities, Collaborate with Nurses, library, etc., history center, Brett school, 

Programs for kids using art/ nature/ exercise more than long field trips etc..., 

enrichment programs beyond the traditional athletic focus,  

Rec is so important. We need more offered and advertised, communication need to be key!  

Continue as is. Very happy 

fairs, festival,  Theater,  

I think there's a great variety offered, Parker is always open to new activities if there is an interest 

Rec department does a fine job 

Flyer about programs delivered to residents, Seen news in the school newsletter and do not know what the rec 
has to offer, Not sure what they offer 

B: Children Activities 

Preschool Sports, Pre K soccer, Softball for teens, Golf, Tennis, Lacrosse, soccer, youth hockey,  floor hockey, 

gymnastics, t-ball, Field Hockey, basketball, baseball, Cheer team, swimming lessons, Flag football, 

after school, Teen night for kids to do a weekly or bi-weekly night of fun, projector movies, Game nights, 
Karate, craft group, art classes for kids, Art activities 

outdoor programs, Outdoor After school program, Star gazing/ astronomy nights, Kayaking, Snowshoeing, 
Fishing, Ice skating rink, Fun runs/ walking for Elementary school, Horseback riding, skateboarding, 
Geocaching. 

family enrichment, trips for families, toddler time, I Y's Therapeutic for children/plus bonding 

something for kids to do in town, not all kids can get to school, activities for summer, children younger than 
kindergarten age, longer summer program days and more days, 

 youth sports more often and longer, programs for kids who do not ski or snowboard, like going swimming at 
the pool, and skating,  

some programs that teach our students normal life activities 

Adult Activities 

Community clean up, Comm. Art projects 

yoga, Evening exercise, exercise program on weekends for seniors, more types of exercise groups for adults, 
Karate, Spanish classes, Art Classes, games, cards and socials, trivia night, Puzzle nights, cribbage, movie nights, 
Knitting, craft group , Quilting, Dancing class, cooking classes,  
outdoor programs, Bocce ball,  Croquet, Disc Golf, corn hole, horseshoes, Group walks, Fishing, Gun Safety, 

Horseback riding, Turkey trot race, Snowshoeing, Ice skating rink, cross country skiing, Star gazing/ astronomy 

nights, Hiking, Kayaking, Geocaching, outdoor survival type programs (with plant or animal track id),  Mtn. Bike 

group/ ride or trail maps, planned adventures… 

Adult sports, Mud wrestling, basketball, baseball, soccer, adult dodge ball, Lacrosse, Golf, Rugby, More open 

Gym, floor hockey, Tennis, pickle ball, volleyball,  

buses to events in Boston, such as art show, day trips, Museums, Half day trips, summer trips, 

programs for 18-25 



Question 3. 
Overall how satisfied are you with the programs offered by the Rec Department?  

 

Very - 63  
Somewhat - 103  

Not at all - 27 
No response – 42 

 

Question 4. 
With Participation declining in some town recreation programs, please rank 
three reasons why you or any family members might not participate more 

frequently 
 

Lack of Time – 98 

Lack of Information – 140 

Program times are not convenient – 55 

Facility locations are not convenient – 7 

Lack of transportation – 20 

No interest in programs offered – 75 

 

Written comments 

Kids have aged out of programs 
What is the mission of the rec dept. how is recreation defined 
Kids are older, communication was difficult 
probably my fault but have not seen what is offered, usually check town website 
I don’t really know enough about what rec dept. offers would like to learn more 
wish summer hours were more in line with work schedule 
Financial hardship 
offer age appropriate things every day, kids will go 
Job 
feel like by the time we find out about program it's almost over 
new to town don’t know what a 6 year old has available to do 
too expensive 
Please do not change the rec program. The summer program is the best 
Communication/ lack of information 
only 6 not much she can do but we are happy with what's available 
Obligations preventing participation 
My children are aging out 
I'm almost never in town, I travel most of the year 
Posted Programs would be helpful, flyers or a booklet of the upcoming schedule 
not happy with the quality of programs 
No children 
usually find out after activity done 
Don’t know full scope of program. Willing and able to participate/ doing other *conservation* 



Older children, Age- out grown programs 
Senior 
Too old for most programs 
Not enough programs 
never knew about it 
New programs needed, Families can’t afford to pay for different trips day after day after day. Let’s stay local 
and educate kids to know history and use of our towns resources 
not familiar with programs 
more family oriented would be nice 
Always sports programs nothing else 
Create my own recreation 
haven’t been able to participate in any extracurricular activities for different reasons for a few years 
Don’t really know all that goes on 
Our rec program offers very little. Communication with the rec department is abysmal. It’s hard to find out 
where and when programs are offered. Signing up is inconvenient. Summer program is so limited other towns 
have full day flourishing summer rec programs. ours is so limited by age and activity, it’s so lacking, all us 
parents waiting/ hoping for change 
lack of info before and during 
no programs for girls other than softball 
I'm not really a "sport" person 
not always able to attend 
rec director needs to go 
Favoritism by staff to certain attendees. I had 2 kids in program 
Lower numbers of children happening in all communities - not just Tamworth!! 
No cultural, social, or physical activities for retired folks 
  

 

Question 5. 
Age 

Ages 16-29 - 18 
Ages 30-49 - 57 
Ages 50-69 – 88 
Ages 70-89 – 34 
No response - 36 

 

 



Survey Results

Surveys were sent home with all K.A. Brett students, and placed at the Town Office, Cook 
Memorial Library, Chocorua Library and The Other Store. They were also available to fill out 
survey on election day at the Town House

236 surveys were collected from people ages 16 - 88.

Two main points from the survey -  people want more to do and there is a lack of information 
regarding the Recreation program activities. 

Survey summary sheets are attached

Policies/Grants/Fundraising

 A request for copies of Recreation Department policies to the Town Administrator, none have 
been provided, so it is not included in the report. 

The Recreation Department did receive a grant in the amount of $500.00 from Shaw’s. This was 
considered unanticipated revenue that the Board of Selectmen accepted on May 31, 2018.

The Recreation Director stated “The money was not anticipated for 2018 therefore was not in 
the budget. A parent who works at Shaw’s and is happy with the Rec Dept and the programs 
took it upon himself to apply for the grant without my knowledge. The money will go into the 
general fund.”

Communication/Advertisement

The Recreation Director states that he utilizes Tamworth Exchange, Facebook, Town web site, 
School newsletter and newspaper to advertise trips and programs.



Something New for Children in Tamworth

Over the past two years the K.A. Brett School has offered Tiger Enrichment Camp made 
possible by the school applying for a grant. This is for students grades 1 - 6, at no cost to the 
families. Transportation is provided to and from the school, program runs from 8:30 - 12:30. Kids 
must provide their own lunch. Activities may include but are not limited to the following: 
movement/play, garden club, math clubs, reading clubs, creative writing clubs, cooking club, 
karate, nature walks, field trips, arts and crafts. Children can also be dropped off at White Lake 
for swimming lessons. 
Contact person for the Tiger Enrichment Camp - Heather Feddern at the K.A. Brett School 
323-7271

From the July 9th, 2018 Tamworth Conservation Commission meeting minutes:

Five Days of Sandwich – Adam Weeks, program director, was invited at the request of Melanie 
Streeter and Casslyn Cook to present this program sponsored by the Sandwich Conservation 
Commission (http://www.sandwichnh.org/boards_and_committees/
5_days_of_sandwich_camp.php), with the thought that TCC might start a similar program. Adam 
described the program, which has been going on for 30 years and is currently funded at $10,000. 
The intent is to introduce the local natural and cultural resources to local children. There are 
three age groups and each group participates for five consecutive days in July. Activities include 
crafts and outings. Upon further discussion, it was decided to have Nelson put together an 
investigatory committee to inventory all the children's summer programs in Tamworth and 
evaluate whether a program similar to Five Days of Sandwich is needed and, if so, develop the 
details of such a program for proposal to the TCC and the town.

Other Recreation Departments researched:

Bartlett - www.townofbartlettnh.org

Wakefield - www.wakefieldnh.com

Ossipee - www.ossipee.org

Sandwich - www.sandwichnh.org

Sandown - www.sandown.us

Due to the amount of information it was not added to the report. We can provide copies when 
requested.

http://www.sandwichnh.org


 Recreation Advisory Committee Recommendations

Before January 1, 2019: 

Create policies for the Recreation Department:  

liability release  

media/photo release policy  

sunscreen policy  

emergency medical  

medication policy  

refund policy  

code of conduct/discipline policy  

recreation facility usage policy (fields & tennis court) cancellation policy  

sick child policy  

rainy day policy  

summer help policy  

volunteer and paid staff background check policy safety and security policy  

All financial records must include - date, amount, name, program.  

Update all program permission slips  

The Recreation department retain all program information (including attendance, trip 

information, number of paid staff/volunteers) length of time determined by Selectmen. 



Schedule meeting with Libraries and other local groups to look into survey results for 

new programs making sure not to replicate   

Create parent handbook for all children programs.  

All program information and registration forms be online. 

Possible ways to advertise current and upcoming programs: 

Bi-weekly posting on the Tamworth Recreation Program Facebook page. Include 

photos, game scores, upcoming events, contact information.  

 By contacting Tamworth column writer from The Conway Daily Sun with weekly 

updates  

By creating posters for events and programs to be placed in Tamworth, Chocorua, South 

Tamworth and West Ossipee post offices along with Town Office, Town House and local 

stores.  

By making sure Town web page is updated.   

Placing paid advertisement/press release in The Conway Daily Sun/Carroll County 

Independent  

By signing up for a yahoo account and join the Tamworth Exchange. Posting on the 

Tamworth Exchange weekly  

Daily or weekly activity log to be kept by all employees and volunteers, including phone 

call logs as determined by the Selectmen 

Post weekly office hours including day, time and location 



Create excel spreadsheets for yearly statistics for each program to help prepare a cost 

analysis for each program 

Establish a cancellation and/or urgent information system protocol. 

Create/maintain equipment log book for field maintenance, tractor maintenance 

Create/maintain all contact information for recreation field trips and bus companies 

Update Recreation Department inventory yearly  

Research and implement fund raising ideas to help with program costs  

Research and apply for Recreation grants  

Create Family Day Committee to help with this event 

Create Easter Egg Hunt Committee to help with this event 

Create online calendar of all Recreation Activities 

Consider stopping adult trips to Boston Flower show and Magic of Christmas until a 

more cost effective procedure can be determined 



List of supporting documents:

page 84 of the 1968 Tamworth Annual report
page 92 of the 2017 Tamworth Annual report
copy of question sheets for the Recreation Director dated June 21st
Tamworth Recreation Department permission form
Incident report form
Recreation Director job description
Athletic director job description
Recreation Department Inventory List - July 2018
Recreation Committee meeting minutes







































June 18, 2018 

Recreation Advisory Committee Meeting  

Present: Jim Hidden, Jessica Perkins, Casslyn Cook and Anne McGarrity 

Meeting called to order at 6:05pm by Jim and seconded by Casslyn.  

Jim suggested and motioned that Casslyn Cook be the Committee Chairman. Jessica Perkins seconded 

motion. All members voted yes.  

Jim motioned Secretary be Jessica Perkins. Cassalyn Cook seconded the motion. All present voted yes.  

 

Casslyn opened the meeting with asking Parker Roberts for a list of what he needs, as well as 3 years of 

data of programs for Adults and Kids. Casslyn also suggested we get a current inventory and conditions 

of all gear. She also asked Parker what training and certificates the Tai Chi and Yoga Instructors had.  

Anne Stated that only back ground checks were necessary if the person was allowed alone with children.  

Casslyn suggested we find out if events show a net profit or loss. She handed out a packet of questions 

to ask Parker Roberts based off last year’s programs, looking for enrollment numbers and costs.  

Anne asked about Adult Bus trips as to whether or not there was adequate publication and how well 

attended was the programs, as well as if outside Tamworth Residents were allowed to attend. 

Jim stated much of the information about programs is on the Facebook page and asked Parker if he 

updated the Facebook page himself.  

Anne Suggested that we look at other comparable towns like the Ossipee Rec department for ideas and 

suggestions.  

Casslyn suggested pooling lower attendance events with other towns as it would be more cost effective 

to share the costs.  

Parker suggested combining the Flower Show with Conway or Moultonboro as there had been a 

significant drop in numbers in the past, which is likely due to the amount of walking attendees have to 

do.  

Board Asked Parker for number on some of the current Rec Programs: 

Adult Programs are: 

Adult Basketball which typically sees 8-14 people 

Junior High Basketball typically sees 8-12 attendees 



Pickleball which is in its first year and had 10-12 people  

Also new this year was Unified Basketball which had 4-15 attendees 

Parker stated that if someone comes to him with an idea he doesn't turn their ideas away.  

Anne Suggested that Tennis be brought back. Parker stated that Pickleball seems to be the new tennis. 

He said the courts are often used especially in the summer time. Courts were resurfaced he stated a few 

years ago and he maintains the area.  

Anne stated she would like to see more non- sport programs such as arts, dance, etc. Jim stated that 

another committee should be created to handle that, that it wasn't under Parkers Job title.  

Casslyn suggested getting the Tamworth Arts Council and the Chocorua society involved in that 

committee.  

It was agreed by all that the Facebook Page for Park and Rec is paramount to getting information out. 

Parker stated he also puts the calendar up at the Tamworth PO and it is put on the town website as well.  

Casslyn suggested it be posted at the Ossipee Post Office as well.  

Anne asked when the 4th of July schedule will be done-Parker stated everything is all set and it will be 

going up tomorrow on the Facebook Page.  

It was discussed what course the parade would take as whether or not it would reverse and Parker 

Stated it would not this year, that most vendors do not want to have to set up in two different locations.  

Parker stated that it had been suggested to have the 4th of July festivities in the village as more of a 

Street Fair. But it was presented to him in April which was too late for this year.  

Casslyn asked Parker what happens if a child cannot afford a summer program. Parker stated sometimes 

the school helps by paying half, or if it is a true necessity, he will waive the fee.  

Casslyn asked where donated money goes. Parker stated that money goes into a general fund, not 

specifically to Parks and Rec.  

Anne asked when summer programs are held. Parker stated they are days a week and this year will run 

from July 9-August 9. He stated the swim program is run through the Red Cross and not through Parks 

and Rec.  

He stated that the summer programs is held at the school and is open to all Tamworth residents, as well 

as Fresh Air Children, and often times Grandchildren of Tamworth residents or their guests.  

It was asked how many staff members Parker has for the program. He stated he has 6 plus himself and 

all are CPR and fully trained. Adults are background checked as well through Troop B. Parker stated he 

has on average about 80 enrolled in the summer program and the biggest even trip is to a water park 

with about 50 attending. He uses First Student for bussing.  



Casslyn stated the board would get together more questions for Parker and get them to him by 

Thursday in his mailbox.  

It was discussed when the next meeting would be. The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 25th 

at 6pm.  

Casslyn motioned to close the meeting at 7:09pm. Jessica Perkins second the motion. All agreed.  

 

 



 

 

June 25, 2018 

Recreation Advisory Committee Meeting 

Present: Jim Hidden, Casslyn Cook and Jessica Perkins 

Meeting called to order at 6:08 pm.  

 

Casslyn Cook reviewed the minutes from last week’s meeting and noted a few minor grammatical 

errors. Casslyn made a motion to accept last weeks minutes. Jessica Perkins seconded the motion and all 

in attendance approved the motion. 

Casslyn presented the committee with 4 pages of questions that had been drawn up for Parker Roberts. 

She submitted the questions on June 21, 2018 giving Parker Roberts 5 business days from receipt of the 

questions to answer the questions or request more time.  

It was noted that Easter was left off the list of activities included. Jessica Perkins asked if Easter was well 

attended or not.  Casslyn Cook stated she was unaware of the attendance. Jim Hidden stated that it was 

rather well attended in the past.  

Casslyn stated she had emailed Darlene McWhirter on Wednesday, June 20, 2018 with several questions 

pertaining to background checks, detailed printouts of expenses and revenues as well.  The committee 

agreed they had no further questions to add to Darlene McWhirter.  

Casslyn suggested considering the Moultonborough parks and recreation department for comparison 

and suggestions.  

Jim Hidden further suggested that the committee also look at Bartlett, and Madison but noted both do a 

lot of parks and rec programs through the schools.  

It was noted by the committee that other areas for comps would be Ossipee and Wakefield for 

comparable size and revenue.  

Jim suggested emailing each towns recreational department with 5 questions to answers. He said most 

other towns would be able to answers such questions as how they inventory. Jim suggested that it be 

asked of each town where the school and town programs overlap.  

Jim stated that a general question to the various towns about policies would likely cover a multitude of 

procedural questions and financial questions as well.  

Casslyn suggested coming up with a list of questions to email the rec departments and had suggested 

Sandwich also be added to the list of towns to email. Casslyn suggested asking the towns what they 

offered for Adult and Juvenile programs as well as the costs associated with any trips offered. Casslyn 

also suggested making sure they are comparable programs as far as length of time and days per week 

they are offered.  

Casslyn stated that a public survey was an option and Ann McGarrity had asked for the publics input on 

questions for such as survey on the Tamworth Exchange. Casslyn suggested getting a list of questions 



 

 

from Ann and presenting questions to Mary Cronin to put them into a viable survey for the committee 

to use.  

It was discussed by the committee that it was likely the survey could be made available by the week of 

July 9th.  

The committee decided to schedule the next meeting for Tuesday, July 10th at 6pm. It was also noted by 

Casslyn that by the July 10th meeting the committee should have the answers from Parker Roberts to the 

questions that were sent out to him as well as answers to the questions emailed to Darlene McWhirter. 

Jim stated it was unlikely that Darlene would indulge very much information on the names of those who 

had background checks done. Jim also suggested that the committee contact Parker for the email 

contact information for the surrounding towns park and recreation departments.  

Casslyn informed the committee that Melanie Streeter would be looking into the 5 days of Sandwich 

and would have information for the committee by the next meeting.  

Casslyn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:42pm. Jessica Perkins seconded the motion and all 

were in favor.  

 



July 10, 2018 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee Minutes 

Present: Deb Maille, Casslyn Cook, Jessica Perkins 

Casslyn Cook called the meeting to order at 6:06pm at the Tamworth Meeting House.  

First on the agenda was a review of the prior meetings minutes. Casslyn made a motion to accept the 

meetings, it was seconded by Jessica Perkins and all agreed.  

Casslyn stated that it had now been 13 days with no answers from Parker Roberts to the questions 

presented to him. It was discussed how to proceed to get the answers to the questions.  

At 6:16 Parker Roberts arrived. He stated he had most of the questions answered that the committee 

had presented to him. He stated it was a stressful and busy time of the year to have to come up with all 

the information. Parker presented the committee with a packet of information and answers to the 

questions. 

It was asked what participants did on days when there were no trips scheduled. Parker indicated that 

the participants utilize the playgrounds, courts and have snack time. He stated he has 2 Full Time 

employees and 4-part time employees and that all are CPR and First Aid certified as well as the fact that 

they have a lock down policy in play as well.  

It was asked what the policy was if anything happened to Parker while on a trip. He stated there is a 

policy in place for that as well for a chain of command.  

Deb asked if Parker ever did crafts as many of his programs are more sports based. He stated he had in 

the past but they were not well received and not always cost effective as he would need to find 

someone willing to do it.  

Parker went on to state that it is easier being the Athletic Director in conjunction with Parks and Rec 

director because it makes schedule rec and school programs together much easier and easier to work 

around gym schedules.  

Casslyn asked what would happen if someone got hurt at the 4th of July and decided to sue, what 

insurances would cover that?  

Parker stated that everyone would be sued at that point, pointing out a case in Conway.  

It was asked of Parker if there was a list of organizations that rented the fields and he stated that the 

Mount Washington Valley Softball Classic was the only ones to rent the field. Parker stated they started 

paying this year, they are an ASA team so they are covered under the ASA for insurance as well as the 

event brings a lot of business to the Valley. When asked if they are in charge of cleaning up the fields, 

Parker stated it is "Carry in/ Carry out" and they do clean up after themselves.  



Deb asked Parker if the school contributed at all to the Parks and Rec programs. Parker responded that 

the school gives him a list of children who may need financial assistance. He stated also that the summer 

program is pay as you go if needed, that parents do not need to pay all at once.  

The committee asked how Parker kept track of who pays and who hasn't paid. He stated he does it old 

fashioned and writes it down. He offers receipts and then turns all payments into the town office. He 

stated he has a credit card for purchasing items for programs as well as paying for trips.  

When Parker was asked by the committee if he had ever thought of having an assistance he stated it 

may be possible that he could use one based on everyone's need for information and wants. He stated 

he was currently working with the Capital Improvement Fund to work on irrigation for the fields, as well 

as busy with summer programs.  

Parker stated in general he works 40-hour work weeks, but that March tends to be much slower and the 

summer months much busier. Casslyn confirmed she had time sheets and would make copies of them 

for the committee.  

It was suggested that Adult programs may need to be posted in more areas to help garner more interest 

in them. 

The committee moved onto reviewing information from the Ossipee Parks and Rec department as well 

as Bartlett and Sandwich regarding programs offered and how the departments are run.  

Casslyn presented an overview of questions for a survey, as well as a template for a survey. When asked 

where the questions came from, Casslyn stated from the Tamworth exchange as well as other various 

sources and had been tailored to the needs for the committee. It was stated that the survey should also 

have a spot for individual comments as well.  

The committee discussed the fact that the Parks and Rec page on Facebook could use more frequent 

updating to help boost attendance to events and to provide more information on current and future 

programs. It was also discussed that there should be more signage for events. The topic of a possible 

assistant for Parker was again discussed and it was stated that an assistant could help apply for grants 

that would possibly help offset any cost associated with hiring an assistant.  

Moving to the next item on the agenda, Casslyn stated she had information on time sheets from the 

Town Administrator and would print them out. She stated that she would ask Darlene for more detailed 

reports on up to date revenue, especially for day trips through the Park and Rec. Then once that 

information was received the committee could review the revenue and expenditures as well as the 

information provided from Parker to see if we would have any further questions for Parker as well as 

considering possible ways to fundraise as well.  

The next meeting was scheduled for July 24, 2018 at 6pm at the Meeting House.  

The meeting was adjourned at 8:06pm.  



July 24, 2018 

 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee Minutes 

Present: Deb Maille, Casslyn Cook, Jessica Perkins 

The prior meetings minutes were reviewed and Casslyn made a motion to accept the minutes. All 

agreed to accept the minutes.  

Casslyn Cook called the meeting to order at 6:02pm at the Tamworth Meeting House.  

Casslyn presented to the committee the questions that Ann McGarity had acquired from the Tamworth 

Exchange to review.  All names on the questions presented were omitted.   

Deb presented the committee with an overview of a budget breakdown from 2008 until 2017 for the 

committee to review.  

There was some confusion among the committee members as to the breakdown cost of Family day and 

why it went from $4,500 in 2012 to $8,000 in 2013.  Casslyn stated she could speak to the Town 

Administrator to get some clarification as to why there was such a large jump in this item. She also 

stated that on Wednesday July 25th she would speak with the Town Administrator about why the coach 

company for the Boston Flower show was paid different amounts for clarification. She stated she would 

also like clarification on why supplies for the Parks and Rec department was only $1,000 in 2012 versus 

the $2,000 on average most other years.  

She did state however that most invoices are only held for 3 years in general.  

Casslyn then presented a breakdown of participant to help ratio for all Parks and Rec programs from 

2015, 2016 and 2017.  

It was discussed by the committee that the ratio amounts were vague, and how Parker determines how 

many helpers are needed for each event. Many of the school day programs were missing attendance 

numbers. It was discussed this is likely due to the swim program attendees.  

It was determined that there should be a policy in effect to determine how many helpers is needed for 

certain events and have some criteria for each event. Casslyn stated that attendance is now taken for 

programs and participants must be signed in and out.  

After reviewing time sheets provided it was discussed that there needed to be more clarification on 

certain items on the time sheets.  

It was suggested that another line be put into the Parks and Rec budget for grant writing.  

Casslyn informed the committee that she had highlighted to previous questions that Parker had not 

answered and resubmitted them to him. She expected to hear back from him in a few days with the 

answers to those remaining questions.  



Casslyn reviewed a potential outline for the Board of Selectmen. She stated that it would start with a 

History and proceed onto an outline of the committee’s duties then on to programs and how to make 

programs more cost effective and making sure that all policies are up to date and effective.  

The committee reviewed the questions again from Ann. It was discussed what the best and most 

effective avenue would be to proceed with a survey. It was stated it is likely that there would not be 

enough participation.  

The committee suggested that it was possible Parker could give out the survey to those who 

participated in programs at the end of the programs. Other options suggested were sending a survey 

home with students at school, posting in the library or leaving them at local churches as well.  

Deb stated she would work on the survey. It was decided there would be a good balance of questions.  

The next meeting was scheduled for August 7th at 6pm at the Town Meeting House.  

Casslyn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:41pm. Jessica seconded the motion and all agreed.  



August 7, 2018 

 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee Minutes 

Present: Deb Maille, Casslyn Cook, Jessica Perkins 

Meeting was called to order by Casslyn Cook at 5:56pm.   

First business on the Agenda was to approve last meetings minutes. Casslyn motioned to approve the 

minutes and all in attendance agreed.  

Deb presented the committee with a survey questionnaire that she had drafted, for the committee to 

review.   

Casslyn presented the committee with a breakdown of Parks and Rec hours for 2015.  Casslyn stated she 

would be working on a breakdown for hours in 2016, 2017 and part of 2018.  She stated that in May of 

2018 the time sheet format changed and no longer showed a breakdown of hours. She stated she would 

investigate whether other departments used the same type of time sheets.   

The committee discussed the 2018 Boston Flower show, which had 10 in attendance, however a 54-person 

bus was used for the event. It was discussed with the decline in the numbers for the show that a smaller 

bus should have been used.   

Casslyn explained to the committee that the Tamworth Foundation was a possibility to look at for grants for 

the department. She stated it would be possible to use that money for scholarships for those who cannot 

afford programs.  

The committee moved to discussing the survey questionnaire.  Deb suggested offering and incentive such 

as a raffle. The logistics of the raffled were discussed. Casslyn stated she would run the questionnaire and 

the logistics of the raffle by the selectmen.  It was decided when the date would be for the cut off for the 

questionnaire and the raffle. The date was tentatively set for September 11, giving time for parents to fill 

out the questionnaire if it is sent home from school.   

Deb had suggested putting up a reader board at the Tamworth Dump to get more information about the 

Parks and Rec out to residents. It was discussed that the questionnaire could be placed there as well, but 

information would need to be updated regularly.   

Deb stated she would revise the questionnaire to ask for participants phone numbers only for the raffle. 

She stated she would email the revised copy to Casslyn to present to the Selectmen.  

Casslyn suggested that when presenting to the selectmen our report, that should would start with cost 

analysis, then pool the committee’s recommendations, as well as attaching all meeting minutes and 

breakdowns. Casslyn stated she would ask for copies of policies to attach as well.   

There was no public input.  

The next meeting was scheduled for August 21, 2018 at 6pm at the Meeting House.   

The meeting was adjourned at 7pm.   

 



Recreation Advisory Committee minutes.  
August 21st at the Tamworth Town House 
Present: Casslyn Cook, Jim Hidden, and Deb Maille.  
Meeting Called to order at 6:04 pm.  
 
Casslyn handed out copies of the answers from the rec director and they were discussed, the fact that a 
parent applied for a grant without the rec director’s knowledge was questioned. As well as the lack of a 
written policy regarding renting out the rec fields was brought up and it was discussed that it should be 
put into our recommendations.  
 
We discussed the attendance and cost of the rec trip to the Boston Flower Show, which has had low 
attendance at least for the last four years and that the lack of advertising it adequately may be one 
factor.  
 
The questions regarding the adult rec programs despite being highlighted on the question sheet where 
not answered at this time.  
 
We discussed the attendance of the summer rec program; Casslyn handed out copies of the sign in/out 
sheets that where implemented this year.  
 
Deb Brought up Bartlett’s rec signup sheets and showed them to Jim as he wasn’t at the meeting where 
they were discussed previously.  
 
Deb brought up the questionnaire and some minor word changes where agreed upon. Casslyn will bring 
it up at the next selectmen meeting, and the finalized places for the questionnaire return boxes will be 
the Town office, Cook Memorial Library and at the K.A Brett School, it was discussed that we could ask 
Ann McGarity to put it into the town column as well.  
 
It was discussed at length the pros and cons of different avenues of restructuring the recreation 
department to make the rec more cost efficient and beneficial to the town.  
 
It was discussed for next meeting that we should talk about our recommendations as a committee.  
The next meeting will be on September 4th at 6pm at the Town House.  
 
Meeting was adjourned at 6:54 Recreation Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Recreation Advisory Committee minutes.  
September 4th at the Tamworth Town House  
Present Casslyn Cook, Deb Maille, and Jim Hidden 
Meeting was called to order at 6:04pm 
 
August 7th meeting minutes where presented to be approved, Jim made the motion to approve but 
abstained from voting because he was not at the meeting, Deb seconded.  
August 7th minutes approved 2 yes and 1 abstained. 
August 21st meeting minutes where presented to be approved, minor spelling error was pointed out to 
be corrected. Casslyn made a motion to approve the minutes with spelling corrections, Jim seconded. 
August 21st minutes approved 3 yes. 
 
Survey distribution was discussed, Casslyn dropped some off at the K.A. Brett, and Deb got permission 
from the Cook Memorial Library and the Town Office. It was discussed who runs the Chocorua Library 
and that we should ask them if we could leave a box there as well. 
 Jim also suggested that we should also try to have a table at voting next Tuesday, and we should 
contact Chris Canfield for permission. Casslyn also said that we should try to get some out to the 
churches as well. 
 
Deb mentioned she had changed the header of the survey to clarify that it was coming from the Rec 
Advisory Committee not the Rec Department. 
 
The Report and our recommendations where discussed, if we should have our recommendations 
grouped with the statistical data or after toward the end, and what is our broader recommendations. 
Casslyn said that one of our recommendations could be for the 4th of July Family day to have more of an 
online presence which could be broadened to all Rec Department Programs and Events.  
Deb said to have Better Signage as well and how well publicized it was during the Tamworth 250th.  
Jim agreed that the 250th Family day was a bigger event and that one of the reasons was because a few 
250th committee members became an un-appointed 4th of July advisory committee in order to help the 
Rec Director pull off such a large event. And that if we want to have a Family day like that again we 
shouldn’t expect that from one person, but it would be easier with a group of people that could bring in 
new ideas as well. 
Casslyn and Deb spoke of some benefits of more people helping with Family day, especially if family day 
came back down to the village, helping with parking, and having people overseeing the parade, the 
vendors at the school, and that if anyone had a question they could find the person in charge of that 
part instead of trying to find the one person in charge of everything. Jim agreed that lightening the 
burden of family day would help. 
Easter was discussed and having a few assistants helping can only help. 
 
The Trips and the adult programs Recommendations where discussed. 
Casslyn stated that she would like to see more advertising of the adult programs from the Rec 
Department; adult sports programs, the aerobics classes, and living strong. 
Jim stated the biggest issue for him and many of the complaints he’s heard about the Rec Department 
was the lack of communication and lack of information about the programs and activities, and he’s 
biggest recommendation would be to post some sort of weekly calendar on the Facebook page, it’s user 
friendly and widely used and easily accessible. And if that became the norm people would get in the 
habit of checking there. 



Casslyn agreed that Facebook has a broad reach and that it might help the adult programs reach a 
broader audience, 
Jim said he would like a more consistency with putting out information to keep the Rec Department in 
people’s minds.  Casslyn agreed and also mentioned the Tamworth Exchange is used by the 
Townspeople, Ann McGarity had found that somethings are put up about the Rec Department by some 
local residents and that it would be beneficial if it came instead directly from the Rec Director. 
Deb agreed with having more of a presence online, but questioned how to make the Rec Director more 
tech savvy from a recommendation standpoint. 
 
Casslyn agreed to pull together the states for the report, and it was discussed regarding are overall 
recommendations, and what we as a committee were charged with by the Selectmen, and if we should 
have recommendations regarding Rec Department Policies 
 
The Next Meeting was scheduled for September 18th at 6 at the Town House  
Casslyn made a motion to adjourn, Deb seconded all were in favor. 
Meeting was adjourned at 7:08  



September 18, 2018 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee Minutes 

Present: Casslyn Cook, Jessica Perkins, Jim Hidden 

The meeting was called to order at 6pm.   

Jim Hidden made a motion to accept last meetings minutes. Jessica seconded the motion to approve 

with minor spelling errors corrected. Jim mentioned one name needed a correction in spelling. Casslyn 

stated she would correct those items. Minutes were approved.  

Casslyn presented the committee with statistical data for the report to present to the Selectmen. 

Casslyn stated she wanted to send the report out for edit reviews by September 20th.  She stated that 

would allow time for the review and edits to be made prior to the next meeting she hoped to have on 

September 25th.  Casslyn stated this would allow enough time to prepare the report for the selectmen’s 

meeting on September 27th.  

Deb Maille joined the meeting at 6:05pm and was brought up to speed.  

Casslyn stated that 233 surveys were submitted, and she had calculated all the data.  

The results of the survey questions were reviewed.   

Deb asked if Parker Roberts would want to see the actual survey results.  Jim stated that the committee 

could offer the surveys to Parker but honestly the responses were no real surprise.   

Casslyn stated that all the raw data would be available in the sources of the report to the Selectmen.  

Deb asked if Casslyn had all the 2018 summer program data. Casslyn stated she did, minus one day.  It 

was noted that attendance was substantially less this year than prior years.  Casslyn said she used 

attendance sign in and sign out sheets to come up with the number for this years’ attendance.  

Casslyn discussed the Tiger Enrichment Camp (TEC) and stated attendance is up for the TEC. It was 

discussed that this may attribute to the drop in the Parks and Rec Summer Programs.   

The committee discussed further recommendations to add to the reports on top of the survey 

recommendations.  

Deb asked if the committee should draw a number for the winner of the survey raffle. The numbers 

were added to a bag and shuffled. Jessica Perkins drew a number and the committee agreed they would 

contact the winner of the raffle. Numbers were retained in the event the winner could not be notified. It 

was agreed that the committee would ask if the winner wanted their name announced.   

Jim left the meeting at 7:52pm.  

Casslyn suggested the next meeting be held on September 25th at 6pm at the Meeting House to review 

all edits that were gathered on the report for the Selectmen. This would allow time for all edits and 

revisions to be made before presenting the report to the Selectmen at the board meeting on September 

27th.   

The motion to adjourn the meeting was made. The meeting was adjourned at 8:02pm.   



September 25, 2018 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee Minutes 

Present: Deb Maille, Jessica Perkins, Casslyn Cook 

The meeting was called to order at 6:02pm.   

Last meetings minutes were reviewed.  Minutes were approved with minor corrections.  

Casslyn presented the committee with the revised report to review.   

Deb asked for clarification on field trip numbers. It was suggested more description is needed.   

Deb asked if charts would be in color and Casslyn confirmed they would be.   

It was discussed to add in different chart models. 

Deb and Jessica suggested wording and minor grammatical changes to the recommendations.  

It was discussed that only two selectmen could make the September 27th meeting, so the report could 

be on the agenda for the October 4th meeting.   

Casslyn said she would like the entire committee to hopefully make the meeting on October 4th.   

Casslyn made a motion to accept the report for the selectmen with the revised changes made.  The 

motion was seconded and all in agreement.  

A motion was made to approve the meeting minutes for this meeting, September 25 as they are read. 

Jessica seconded the motion with all in agreement  

Meeting was adjourned at 7:10pm.  
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